PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, August 12, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, August 12, 2008 at 6:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 
Emergency Management Training Exercise

The Town’s Emergency Management Director, Aaron Wallace, led the Selectmen through a training exercise on emergency management and response.

At 7:05 p.m., Chairman Quintal welcomed everyone to the regular business portion of the Selectmen’s meeting and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Recognition of Plymouth North Blue Eagles Baseball Team

Chairman Quintal welcomed the members and coaching staff of the Plymouth North Blue Eagles Baseball Team to honor their undefeated season and Division II State Championship win.  Selectman Mahoney presented the team with a proclamation from the Board and invited Coach Dwayne Follette to share a few words about the season.

Mr. Follette thanked the Board for their recognition and the reception given to the team upon their return to Plymouth after winning the Championship game.  He presented the members of the Board with official championship hats and invited the team and coaching staff to greet the Board.
Town Manager’s Report

Transportation Bond Bill – Town Manager Mark Sylvia was pleased to announce that the Town has secured approximately $25 million in funding for projects contained within the Transportation, Environmental, and General Government bond bills recently approved by the General Court of the Commonwealth.  Mr. Sylvia provided a brief description of each project and explained that the Town awaits guidance from the applicable state agencies who will administer the projects.  He thanked Plymouth’s legislative delegation for their diligent work in helping to secure these vital funds for Plymouth, and he acknowledged Special Assistant Patrick O’Brien and the Town’s department heads for their efforts in formulating these requests.

A brief discussion ensued between the Selectmen and the Town Manager regarding the various bond bill projects, including the T-Wharf, Training Green, and Public Space Action Plan proposals.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Town Meeting Members of Precinct 3 have inquired as to why Nathaniel Morton does not have the standard, lighted, “School Zone” sign that all of Plymouth’s other elementary schools have.  He also asked for a status update on plans to install a signal at the intersection of Route 3A and South Street.  Mr. Sylvia said that he would look into both matters.
Licenses

One Day All Alcohol License

· Pilgrim Hall Museum, 75 Court Street, Robin Nutter is requesting a One Day All Alcohol License for August 24, 2008 from 4:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. for a fundraiser to be held at Peter Gomes’ home, 15 Winter Street.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day All Alcohol License for Pilgrim Hall Museum / Robin Nutter.
Administrative Notes
Donations to the Fire Department – The Board voted to accept, with gratitude, the following gifts made to the Plymouth Fire Department:

· A contribution of $1,000.00 from Colony Place Development

· A contribution of $1,000.00 from Nicholas Petrocelli, made “in appreciation of the hard work of the Manomet-stationed firefighters and the Water Rescue Team”

· A 21ft. Zodiac Hurricane boat from the Federal Excess Personal Property Program

Implementation of DPW Reclassification – The Board voted to endorse the implementation of the reclassification plan completed by MMA Consulting for the DPW employee group.

Building Committee / Plymouth North High School Project – The Board voted to appoint the following individuals to the Building Committee as ex-officio members for the Plymouth North High School construction project:

1. 
Local CEO      



Selectman Richard Quintal

2. 
Manager          



Mark Sylvia

3. 
Superintendent          


Gary Maestas

4. 
Local Building Maintenance

Arthur Montrond

5. 
School Principal 



Mary Mortensen

6. 
Member knowledgeable in Education
Barry Haskell

7. 
Budget Official               


Lynne Barrett

The Massachusetts School Building Authority recommends but does not require that local building committees, for the purpose of school construction projects, be made up of certain members, including those listed above.  The Town of Plymouth’s Charter establishes a membership that does not include some of the representatives recommended by MSBA, however, the Board of Selectmen has the authority to designate ex-officio (non-voting) members to the Building Committee.   Both MSBA and Town Counsel have been consulted and recommend this course of action.

Committee Appointment / Building – The Board voted to appoint David Peck to the architect seat on the Building Committee, for a term effective August 13, 2008 through June 30, 2009.  Mr. Peck has relinquished his at-large seat on the Building Committee to request appointment to the architect seat recently vacated by David Crawley. 
Committee Appointment / Building – The Board voted to appoint Christy Murphy to an at-large seat (vacated by David Peck) for a term effective August 13, 2008 through June 30, 2009. 

Voting Registrar – The Board voted to re-appoint Mikki Chaffee as Voting Registrar (Democrat), for a term effective through March 31, 2011.  Ms. Chaffee is the nominee of the Plymouth Democratic Town Committee.

Committee Appointment / Cultural Council – The Board voted to appoint Linda Mackey to the Cultural Council for a term effective August 13, 2008 through June 30, 2011.
Committee Appointment / Solid Waste Advisory Designees – The Board voted to appoint Gerry Sirrico to serve as the Energy Committee designee and Linda Benezra to serve as the Advisory & Finance Committee designee on the Solid Waste Advisory Committee.

Public Comment

Tim Shobbrook of the Shallow Pond Homeowners Association urged the Board to support the Town of Norwell’s initiative to reform Chapter 40B.  Mr. Shobbrook cited a 40B project consisting of approximately 200 proposed units on 58 acres in Manomet as another example of how a 40B development can wreak devastating effects on a community.  
Joan Bartlett spoke on behalf of the Open Space Committee and expressed the Committee’s appreciation to the Town and the Town’s staff for their efforts in helping to preserve the land on which the former DPW Parks garage is located for the expansion of Stephen’s Field.   The Open Space Committee, she noted, has provided a list to the Town Manager of some minor, initial changes they would like to see implemented at the site while further study is done.

Solid Waste Advisory Committee Interviews
Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would choose three (3) citizens-at-large to serve on the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (“SWAC”), all of whom will serve for a term expiring June 30, 2009.

Chairman Quintal invited the following applicants to appear before the Board, one-by-one, for a brief interview.  Each applicant was given the opportunity to introduce himself and to answer questions posed by the Board. 

Charles Checkley
(new applicant)

Lawrence Fava
(new applicant)

Mark Kearney

(new applicant)

Frank Paoluccio
(incumbent for re-appointment)

Chairman Quintal thanked all of the applicants for their willingness to serve.  Selectman Machado made a motion to appoint three citizens-at-large and one alternate citizen-at-large.  Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion.  Selectman Tavares clarified that the alternate would vote only if one of the appointed citizens-at-large was not present at a SWAC meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
By majority vote of the Board, the following citizens were chosen to serve on the Solid Waste Advisory Committee, for the term specified:

Term 1 – Expires June 30, 2009


Mark Kearney
Term 2 – Expires June 30, 2009


Frank Paoluccio
Term 3 – Expires June 30, 2009


Lawrence Fava
Term 4 – Alternate – Expires June 30, 2009

Charles Checkley
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to appoint Selectman Mahoney as its designee on the Solid Waste Advisory Committee.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Parking & Traffic Task Force
Sid Kashi, Town Engineer, addressed the Board on behalf of the Town’s Parking & Traffic Task Force (“PTTF”) to present two recommendations for parking improvements. 
Parking on Sandwich Street (between North & South Green Streets)

Mr. Kashi reported that the PTTF received a request from a resident regarding the parking spaces along the west side of Sandwich Street between North and South Green Streets.   Motorists exiting South Green Street onto Sandwich Street are met with an obstructed line of sight when those parking spaces are occupied, he explained, and according to the road classification and traffic standards that should be applied in this case, the PTTF has recommended the removal of the five (5) parking spaces on Sandwich Street between North and South Green Streets.  
Both Vice Chairman Malaguti and Selectman Tavares acknowledged the visibility issues at South Green and Sandwich Streets but expressed concerns about how the removal of these spaces might affect nearby businesses.  Mr. Kashi noted that, at the Board’s pleasure, he would speak with the businesses situated near the spaces prior to bringing this back to the Board.
Members of the Board posed questions to Mr. Kashi about the traffic standards that apply to this intersection and the proposed traffic signals for Rte. 3A and South Street. 
Noting the apparent consensus of the Board, Mr. Sylvia confirmed that Mr. Kashi and the PTTF will talk further with the nearby businesses and come back to the Selectmen with a final recommendation.
Parking on Edes Street
Mr. Kashi noted that the PTTF received another request from a resident regarding parking on Edes Street.  Upon review, he said, the PTTF determined that parking along this narrow road should be clearly defined, and he noted the PTTF’s recommendation that “No Parking” signs be installed along the west side of the street.

While no objections were made by the Board, no formal vote was taken on this matter.
Selectman Machado raised a question about “Children Playing” and “Slow – Children” signs and why the PTTF generally does not recommend their installation.

Mr. Kashi explained that the Federal Highway Administration, in its handbook of transportation standards and guidelines, recommends against the use of these signs.  While this recommendation is not issued as a rule, he said, it is given as a guideline that transportation engineers should follow.

Selectman Machado noted two requests from residents for the installation of these types of signs on Rocky Hill Road and John Alden Road, and he wondered what harm would be done if they were installed.  Mr. Sylvia responded that Mr. Kashi and the members of PTTF must apply professional transportation standards to all of the requests they receive; otherwise, the Town might have a proliferation of signs everywhere along its roadways.
Selectman Machado made a motion to approve the installation of a “Children Playing” sign on John Alden Road and a “Slow – Children” sign in the area of 177 Rocky Hill Road.  There was no second to the motion.  Vice Chairman Malaguti stated that he would not support the installation of the requested sign on John Alden Road, as it is a smaller and less-traveled street.

Selectman Machado withdrew his previous motion and made a new motion to approve the installation of a “Slow – Children” sign in the area of 177 Rocky Hill Road.  Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal called for a brief recess.
130 and 130R Court Street Properties
Mr. Sylvia referenced correspondence from Joan Pimental, Executive Director of the Plymouth Housing Authority, in which Ms. Pimental expresses the Housing Authority’s interest in the Town’s properties at 130 and 130R Court Street.   Mr. Sylvia discussed the assessments of the properties and provided a brief history on the recent Request for Proposals (“RFP”) issued on them, noting that the one bid received was not acceptable.   The Housing Authority, he said, has requested that the Town consider donating these properties for the expansion of the Authority’s senior housing facilities.
Ms. Pimental addressed the Board and explained that the 130 and 130R properties would provide the Housing Authority with an ideal opportunity to expand its Court Street / Cherry Hill campus in an area of town that provides ample accessibility to a wide array of services and amenities.  Ms. Pimental said that she cannot yet provide specifics on what the Housing Authority’s plans would be for the properties—as further design and study is needed—but it would be the Authority’s intention, she noted, to try and honor the original buildings and maintain as much of the original open space on the property as possible.  
Ms. Pimental provided some additional information on the Housing Authority’s intentions for—and the possible ways in which they might fund expansion onto—the 130 and 130R properties.  
Members of the Board discussed the facets of the proposal and weighed the merits of donating the properties versus selling them.  All expressed an understanding of the need for more senior housing units and the good work that the Housing Authority does on behalf of the community.  Consensus was reached that further information on the Authority’s proposal for expansion onto the 130 and 130R properties was necessary before the Board could move forward with any decisions.  

Mr. Sylvia confirmed that he and his staff would explore the proposal further with Ms. Pimental and the Housing Authority and bring the matter back before the Board.   Chairman Quintal thanked Ms. Pimental for the often-unrecognized work that the Housing Authority does on behalf of Plymouth’s seniors.
Conservation Restriction on the County Farm

Mr. Sylvia referred to correspondence from the Plymouth County Commissioners’ legal counsel regarding the conservation restriction (“CR”) on the Plymouth County Farm.   The purpose of the correspondence, he said, was to notify the Town of the County’s intentions to: place the CR on the land in exchange for payment $300,000.00; to further notify the Town of the appraised value of the CR; and to inquire if the Town has any other interest in the property other than the placement of the CR.   Mr. Sylvia explained that this is a standard notification requirement, and he offered his recommendation that the Town respond to the correspondence and: acknowledge its receipt; reconfirm the Town’s offer of $300,000.00 in consideration of the CR; and state that the Town has no other interest in the County Farm other than for the purpose of placing a CR on the property.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board authorized the Town Manager to respond to the Plymouth County Commissioners’ request for notification regarding the County Farm Conservation Restriction as outlined in the Town Manager’s recommendation.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  

Members of the Board shared their thoughts on the conservation restriction and the lengthy process to achieve its finalization.  Selectman Mahoney noted that the Plymouth County Commissioners will be discussing the CR on the County Farm at their meeting on September 2, 2008 at the Plymouth Public Library, and he encouraged citizens to attend in support of the CR.   
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Plate-Scan System at Transfer Stations – Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that he met with DPW Maintenance Supervisor Arthur Douylliez to learn more about the new, computerized plate-scan systems at the Town’s transfer stations.  The Town, he said, has sold approximately 2,000 more transfer station passes this year than the previous year—an increase that might well be attributed to this new, efficient scan system. 

Bridge to Breakwater / Jetty – Selectman Machado again noted the broken and deteriorating planks on the bridge to the breakwater in the harbor and asked that the Town Manager’s staff determine which entity is responsible for the repair of the bridge.

Update from Solid Waste Advisory Board – Selectman Mahoney reminded citizens that the Town will be implementing an updated solid waste plan on July 1, 2009, and he encouraged residents to begin integrating recycling into their disposal habits.

Crosswalks – Chairman Quintal asked that the DPW re-paint the crosswalks at all of the Town’s schools.

Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation – Selectman Tavares requested that the Board hold a round-table with the past and present members of the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation (“PGDC”) to review its history, consider its current activities, and determine its future.  The parking plan is generating a significant amount of money to the PGDC, he said, and if the original purpose was to direct these revenues toward the establishment of a garage—now off the table—these funds could be vital to several infrastructure improvements for the downtown/waterfront district.
Chairman Quintal agreed with Selectman Tavares and noted that the PGDC is in the process of preparing its financials from 2006, 2007, and 2008.   Selectman Mahoney suggested that the PGDC be invited to meet with the Board in September.
Letters

Sidewalk on Nelson Street – Vice Chairman Malaguti referenced a letter regarding the lack of sidewalks at the intersection of Nelson and Water Streets.  He acknowledged that the lack of room along the roadside has prevented the Town from installing a sidewalk, but inquired as to whether the Town can route the sidewalks up along the railroad bed and back to the street.   Mr. Sylvia responded that the complex process of land taking will likely be involved in the solution to this matter, but he noted that he would direct staff to continue looking at alternatives to provide improved pedestrian passage along this stretch of roadway. 
New Business

Proposal of Hiring Freeze – Selectman Machado made a motion to (a) authorize the Town Manager to put a freeze on all new hiring and (b) require the Town Manager to come before the Board with any proposals for new hires.  He explained that, with slumping retail sales and the likelihood of dramatically-reduced state aid, he does not want to ask the citizens of Plymouth for an override for any new spending.  

Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion and asked how this motion would supersede the Town Manager’s authority.  Mr. Sylvia responded that, while the Town is not immune to the effects of the economy, Plymouth’s fate has not been the same as that of other communities, and it would be premature to implement a hiring freeze without talking further with the Finance Director and Advisory & Finance Committee.  Plans are already underway, Mr. Sylvia noted, to schedule a meeting between the Selectmen and the Advisory & Finance Committee to discuss cost reductions.
A brief discussion ensued between Mr. Sylvia and members of the Board regarding the hiring freeze proposal.   
Both Chairman Quintal and Selectman Tavares acknowledged Selectman Machado’s concerns but cautioned against taking premature measures without first giving the Town Manager the opportunity to analyze and prepare an appropriate budget. 
Selectman Machado withdrew his motion but noted that he still believes the Town should put a freeze on all non-essential positions.
Graffiti at Town Pumping Stations – Selectman Machado handed out photos illustrating the proliferation of graffiti on several of the Town’s water pumping stations and asked if it could be removed or painted-over.  

Condition of River Street – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked that the DPW be notified that a portion of roadway on River Street from Bramhall’s Corner to the Plantation is in disrepair.
Ballot Initiative to Repeal State Income Tax – Vice Chairman Malaguti mentioned the ballot initiative to repeal the State Income Tax (“Question 1”) and noted the devastating effects that it could wreak upon Town’s services, if passed.  Mr. Sylvia concurred that the passage of this initiative will likely be catastrophic for municipalities across the Commonwealth, and he noted that he and the Town’s Finance Director can prepare a report on how Question 1 would specifically affect Plymouth’s budget.
Process to Fill Police Chief Position – Selectman Mahoney noted that the City of Fall River recently went through a process (similar to Plymouth’s) to find a new police chief.   Fall River also recently took its fire chief position out of civil service through home rule petition, he said, and the process took roughly three months to go through the legislature.  
Mr. Sylvia responded that he was aware of Fall River’s recent actions, but noted that, because Plymouth cannot act as quickly as Fall River’s city council, the Town cannot file a home rule petition with the legislature until January.  This would push the hiring process well into May or June, he commented, while, under the process he has chosen, he believes he can appoint a new police chief within three months.  Mr. Sylvia acknowledged that the Board has given him the directive to take the fire and police chief positions out of civil service, and he will work on initiating this process so that it will be in place prior to the next vacancy in either position.
Delegation from Shichigahama – Chairman Quintal noted that a small delegation of officials and students from Plymouth’s sister city of Shichigahama, Japan has arrived, and he asked that residents give them a warm welcome as they visit America’s Hometown.

Executive Session

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (litigation).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.
Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return from Executive Session and adjourned the public portion of the meeting at 9:55 p.m.
Recorded by Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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